
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

August 3, 2009 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh stated Councilman Riddagh was excused for 

this meeting. 
 

 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Councilman Thornton requested that under item 7(a) that the 
presentation with the Junior Police Academy goes first under 
Recognition of Visitors.  Councilman Thornton made the motion to 
accept the agenda as amended.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor and carried unanimously.  

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to accept the minutes of 
July 20, 2009.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and 
carried unanimously.  
 

REPORTS 
 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said a letter was 
received from Sandra Tirabasi, 14 West Mount Vernon Street, 
Smyrna who wanted to compliment the Public Works crew for their 
work on July 31, 2009 during the storm.  She said Ms. Tirabasi 
had a large tree come down in front of her house and she called 
the Smyrna Police Department and the Public Works crew was on 
site in a very short time, and she wanted to compliment everyone 
for their excellent quick service.  
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B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork stated he did not have too much 
to report, just the usual things.  He said they have been 
working on some easements for the Delaware Home and Hospital for 
the Town’s water and sewer lines, and he sent them to Mr. Hugg 
and the Town’s Engineer this week.  Mr. Jaywork said they have 
also been trying to finalize the easement with Verizon – it is 
part of the sidewalk to connect with the parking lot and they 
are trying to finish that up with Verizon.   
  
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said Council has a copy of his 
written report in their packets.  He said he has nothing but 
good news to report this evening.  Chief Baldwin said they were 
awarded an officer through the Cops Hiring Recovery Program and 
he hopes this is on the agendas for both the Finance Committee 
and the Personnel Committee, and that there will be a 
recommendation by the next Council meeting.  He said another 
thing is the Junior Police Academy – he does not want to and he 
won’t steal their thunder this evening, but he just wanted to 
say this is not their first Junior Police Academy but it was 
their best.  Chief Baldwin said there are a couple of reasons 
for that.  He said the first reason is they get better as they 
go on, they get experience and learn.  Chief Baldwin said also a 
very important part was the three excellent police officers 
involved with it this year.  He said they did an outstanding 
job; they did a great job involving the community and getting 
people involved with it.  Chief Baldwin said it was an 
outstanding experience for the young people that got to go 
through it this year.  He said he would be remiss if he did not 
note that as Council is aware we were not able to fund that in 
our budget this year.  Chief Baldwin said that information came 
to the attention of Mark McGrath who is in charge of the Wal-
Mart Transportation Division over at the Distribution Center.  
He said Mr. McGrath stepped up and took care of the financing 
for that through a grant that we received from the Wal-Mart 
Company.  Chief Baldwin said he just wanted to note this was not 
initiated by the Smyrna Police Department; this was something 
that Mr. McGrath saw and new how good of a program it was and he 
stepped up and really helped us and he is very appreciative of 
that.      
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets as well.  He said as he indicated a couple of 
weeks ago assuming Council approves the award of the contract 
tonight for the Glenwood Development the Town of Smyrna will 
have the first, second, and the third federal stimulus projects 
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to be awarded and under contract in the State of Delaware which 
he thinks is a significant accomplishment for all of the folks 
that have been involved.  Mr. Hugg said tomorrow morning at 9:00 
over on Chestnut Street there will be a little ceremony 
recognizing the first project – the Monrovia valve project.  He 
said it is a little bit of short notice because the contractor 
came on the job with a vengeance and has about two-thirds of the 
job done already.  Mr. Hugg said also he wanted to remind 
Council, the public, and all of the folks who have been 
struggling through that the ribbon cutting for the downtown 
project is officially scheduled for August 17, 2009 at 10:00 
a.m. in front of the former school administration building.  He 
said Secretary of Transportation Wicks will be here along with 
Senator Carper and some other folks to help us rededicate the 
downtown streetscape.  Mr. Hugg said the only other thing is we 
are going through our annual National Incident Management System 
training and upgrade in preparation for a simulated desktop 
exercise sometime in the fall.  
              
E. Committees – Councilman Raynor said the Personnel Committee 
will meet August 12, 2009 at 5:30 p.m. here at Town Hall, and 
the Charter Review Committee is scheduled for September 15, 2009 
at 5:30 p.m.   
 
 Councilman Thornton said the Utility Committee meeting will 
take place this Wednesday at 5:00 p.m. downstairs in the 
conference room. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee 
meeting will be this Thursday at 8:30 a.m. also downstairs.  She 
said the Finance Committee meeting will be next Tuesday at 6:00 
p.m.   
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Brandon Dunning, Tom Burris, Amber 
McKinery, Daryl Jester, Deloris Loy, James Harkins, Al Kemp, 
Dave & Bunny Pleasanton, Irene Caley, Al & Tish Pickett, Mike 
Reed, Grant Prichard, Melaine Minear, Regina Brown, Seth 
Clevenger, Wilbert Bordley, William Wilson, Susan Wolfe, and Jim 
Wolfe. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting we open to 
visitors.  She said we are going to do a special presentation by 
the Junior Police Academy. 
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A. Presentation - Junior Police Academy – Cpl. Torrie James came 
forward and gave a PowerPoint presentation highlighting the 
participants of this year’s Junior Police Academy. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh came forward and stated for the last three 
years she has been invited to the graduation for the Junior 
Police Academy and it is really interesting to see how the kids 
start out and how they end up.  She said they actually go 
through two weeks of them showing what it is like to be in the 
police academy and some of the things that they have to go 
through.  Mayor Stombaugh said she has talked to a lot of the 
cadets once they have completed the course and this year all but 
one, who started the program, finished the program.  She said 
they really enjoy it and it is a real learning process for them 
to see what is involved to serve on the police force.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it takes a lot of cooperation and a lot of work 
by many people.  She said she was so happy that Wal-Mart 
Transportation stepped up this year because this is one of the 
programs that it kind of breaks your heart when you have to take 
the grant away, and this year because of cutting the budget so 
short we had to cut grants for special programs like this.  
Mayor Stombaugh said number one we would like to thank Wal-Mart 
Transportation for stepping up and giving the $4,000.00 to make 
this possible.  She said Mark McGrath was the person that 
initiated this.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. McGrath to come 
forward.  She said Wal-Mart has been very good to our community 
with a number of different grants that they have given us.  
Mayor Stombaugh said besides this grant they also just gave us a 
$1,000.00 grant - $500.00 to go to the Bon Ayre Park, and 
$500.00 to be used for the other parks in the Town.  She said we 
want to recognize Mr. McGrath for everything that he did and for 
making this possible for the kids.  Mayor Stombaugh presented 
Mr. McGrath with a certificate and also a certificate for him to 
take back to Wal-Mart Transportation.  Mr. McGrath thanked Mayor 
Stombaugh. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the program would not be possible 
without our officers from the police department.  Mayor 
Stombaugh presented certificates to Cpl. Torrie James, Pfc. 
Amber McKinery, and Pfc. Brandon Dunning for their role with the 
Junior Police Academy.  She thanked all three officers for 
having 22 kids for two weeks; she thanked them very much for 
their contribution.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is also a key player who is SSG. 
Chris Tomlinson of the Delaware Army National Guard.  SSG. 
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Tomlinson had been invited over to help with the kids.  She 
asked Cpl. James to tell that story. 
 
 Cpl. James said as he was trying to get some of the kids 
together and prepare for graduation he reached out to a friend 
of his in the military for some help and he then turned Cpl. 
James onto SSG. Tomlinson.  Cpl. James said SSG. Tomlinson came 
in and just kind of lifted all of the kids and managed to bring 
everybody together in such a short amount of time.  Cpl. James 
said SSG. Tomlinson really did a lot for them in the two days 
that he was there – one being the day with the kids and also 
being there for the graduation.  Cpl. James thanked SSG. 
Tomlinson for coming.  Mayor Stombaugh thanked SSG. Tomlinson 
for helping out. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated there is one more certificate to 
hand out, but the recipient was not able to make it tonight.  
She said it is for Stacy from the Bridgeway Family Restaurant.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Bridgeway Family Restaurant stepped up to 
the plate and helped out a lot, and they had a luncheon after 
the graduation over at the Bridgeway Family Restaurant for the 
cadets – it was very, very nice. 
 
 Cpl. James briefly introduced two cadets that were able to 
come this evening.  He said there was a class president and that 
is Cadet Clase, and there was also Cadet McGrath who also was 
their most outstanding cadet. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this portion of the meeting we like 
to open to visitors.  She said we ask that you step up to the 
microphone; it is being recorded so you need to give your name 
and address, and you have three minutes to address Council.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Council may not answer the questions 
tonight; we may have to refer your subject to a staff member or 
to a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
step forward and address Council.  
      
 Deloris Loy, 307 Kent Way, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Ms. Loy stated she was here two weeks ago talking about the 
trash collection.  She said as she told everyone two weeks ago 
she received a letter saying everyone had to use two trash cans 
before one could use just trash bags.  Ms. Loy said she bought 
her house back in 2006 and she had her two trash cans but the 
Town was not using theirs.  She said the Town put their trash 
out in just bags, now they are putting it out back in bags, and 
she is using her trash cans.  Ms. Loy said her question is – she 
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knows the Code, but the Town is not going by the Code themselves 
– is the Town exempt from the Code?  She said the second thing 
is about Alley A which is right behind her house.  Ms. Loy asked 
if the Town did not have the money to put something down to get 
rid of the grass that is growing in the alley.  She said to her 
knowledge her house was built in 1980 and Alley A has only been 
resurfaced one time.  Ms. Loy said she saw in the local paper 
that everyone is supposed to keep their parking lots and areas 
free of grass and she wanted to know if the Town was exempt from 
that too.  She said it seems strange that the Town has a Code, 
but the Town does not abide by their own Code. 
 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said she was speaking in honor of two 
noted Delawareans.  She said Ned Heite, historian and 
archaeologist, a man of conscience; and Joyce Mullins, recently 
passed, an exceptional woman journalist who sought truth.  Ms. 
Minear said any remainder of her allotted three minutes she 
would relinquish to silence, in prayer for two little blonde 
haired girls in her neighborhood.  She said God help them.  Ms. 
Minear then read a poem she wrote titled ‘The People’s Drum’: 
Drūn bada drūn, shhhhhshe – nâh drūn, Small men walking, they 
have no face, who use up our trust, and mock this our place.  
Shadow walkers talking, so many closed doors, our drum now beats 
no more……..no more.  Small men walking, we see those with no 
face, and give our pledge to return, ethics and dignity back to 
this place!  Drūn bada drūn, shhhhhshe nâh drūn.  Ms. Minear then 
lowered her head for the remainder of her three minutes. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.    
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 
 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Appeal from Decision of Historic District Review Board, 25 
West Mount Vernon Street, Stanley – Weaverling – Ken Weaverling 
came forward to speak.  Mr. Weaverling stated he and his wife 
own 25 West Mount Vernon Street.  He said they have been working 
with the Historic District Review Board to fix the house up an 
extra cost as far as the shingles that the Board picked that 
cost twice as much, and the extra colors of paint.  Mr. 
Weaverling said what he wanted to do was to wrap the very upper 
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soffits with aluminum and to use restoration millwork which is 
all plastics.  He showed a piece that he had cut out to replace 
that, and he had the crown moldings, the oj, and the medallions 
to put back up so he does not have to go up there and paint 
again because it is so high, and they denied it.  Mr. Weaverling 
said he is trying to get approval so he can do this.  He said 
they tell him that at one time they had money to give them to 
tell him what he had to do to his house, but now they say no, he 
has to do what they say with no money from them.  Mr. Weaverling 
said when they purchased the property they had no idea it was in 
the historic district, they never got a letter from the Town, 
but from what he understands one was sent and it was never 
signed for so they never received it, and no one ever tried to 
send them anything else until they started to fix the property 
up.  He said the only thing he is trying to do is work with the 
Board the best that he can, and which is affordable to him. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any questions from 
Council.  Councilwoman White asked Mike Reed, Chairman of the 
Historic District Review Board to step forward and comment. 
 
 Mr. Reed said the Board did not have a problem with this 
material at all.  He said it was the wrapping of a rotten piece 
of wood with vinyl – it just did not make sense to them to take 
a piece of rotten wood, wrap it up in vinyl, cover it up, leave 
the moisture inside of the building, instead of replacing the 
board.  Mr. Reed said the Board would be more than happy if Mr. 
Weaverling would use this type of material to replace that 
board.  Mr. Reed said to him it is not practical and it is not 
the best way to restore a building. 
 
 Ginny Stanley called from the audience and asked who said 
they were going to use rotten wood.  Mr. Reed replied that her 
husband told the Board that the wood was rotten and that was why 
he wanted to cover it. 
 
 Mr. Weaverling said the rotten wood would be taken down, 
replaced with new wood, and put the vinyl up there which would 
not have to be painted.  Mr. Reed said he understands that and 
the Board approved that.  Mr. Weaverling said no, you did not.  
Mr. Reed said they approved this – the only thing they denied 
was the vinyl… 
 
 Mr. Jaywork stated this is a hearing so everyone cannot be 
talking over each other.  He said let Mr. Reed finish and then 
Mr. Weaverling can respond. 
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 Mr. Reed said his understanding was that all the Board 
denied was the wrapping the vinyl and they approved the 
medallions – taking all of the medallions down, repainting them 
and making them out of this faux wood – that is what he thought.  
He said he understands Mr. Weaverling wrapped some of the 
windows and other things, and the Board approved the paint 
colors that Mr. Weaverling had asked for.   
 
 Mr. Weaverling said those windows were wrapped years ago.  
He said according to the letter that Ms. Stanley has all of this 
was denied and the reason he wants to wrap the top with the blue 
and put this white on there is so he does not have to go up high 
again and paint. 
 
 Mr. Reed said he understands and maybe his letter is 
different from the way he understands it.  He said the Board 
said this is fine, but they wanted Mr. Weaverling to do 
something different than the vinyl. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he would like to ask a few questions.  He 
said there was a mistake in the minutes, at least what he read 
about the faux – Mr. Weaverling said it is restoration millwork 
– and that is not a problem.  Mr. Jaywork said now we are only 
focusing on wrapping the fascia.  Mr. Weaverling said the upper 
sections – the two upper sections because it is so high and it 
is expensive to get it painted.  Mr. Jaywork said Mr. Reed, 
speaking on behalf of the Historic District Review Board 
understood that Mr. Weaverling was going to be wrapping old 
rotten wood and Mr. Weaverling is saying that is not the case.  
Mr. Weaverling asked why would he do that.  Mr. Jaywork said so 
you are going to replace the wood.  Mr. Weaverling said whatever 
is rotting.  Mr. Jaywork said once he replaces the wood it will 
be wrapped in white fascia…  Mr. Weaverling said it will be 
blue, and then this white restoration millwork will go on top of 
the blue to add different colors.  He said this is the crown 
molding will be like that up there, this is the oj which is part 
of the way down, and this will be some of the medallions that go 
around.  Mr. Jaywork asked if that would make it look 
substantially as it does in its present use.  Mr. Weaverling 
said this is called restoration millwork, this matches the crown 
molding, this matches the oj, and this is the size of the 
medallions – he has to cut them a little bit but that is 
basically the size, and so is this – this is the restoration 
millwork that will go on the white section of the house and it 
is painted the same color as the blue pvc coated aluminum that 
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will be up there.  Mr. Jaywork said so all of the decorative 
will go back on top of this fascia, which if it was done all in 
wood and paint Mr. Weaverling would be putting up new wood, 
painting it white and putting wood decorative pieces on top.  
Mr. Jaywork said so you are putting up wood with white aluminum 
fascia instead of painting it white and you are putting the 
millwork up – Mr. Weaverling said it would be blue, and then 
this restoration millwork will go on top of that which will be 
white so he does not have to go up and paint it that high up, 
and does not have to worry about it rotting or anything like 
that. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he is a little bit confused 
because he was at that meeting.  He said his recollection of the 
meeting was that the request was to wrap the upper most fascias 
in material – and aluminum strikes him as being the material.  
Councilman Thornton said that was the concern that the Review 
Board had.  He said it seems to him that if Mr. Weaverling was 
going to replace that wood with the faux wood and once you paint 
it you cannot tell the difference, or if it is white you are not 
going to be able to tell the difference from the ground, and he 
thinks that answers the question.  Councilman Thornton said he 
thinks the Historic Review Board was under the impression as he 
was that Mr. Weaverling was simply wrapping it up with either 
vinyl or aluminum – if that is not the case then it may be a 
mute point and perhaps this can go back to the Historic Review 
Board for review.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said this is just a suggestion, but we have the 
Chairman of the Board here – Mr. Reed stated he cannot speak for 
everybody.  Mr. Jaywork said he was going to suggest this be 
brought to a close tonight. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said he would like to do that too but 
as Mr. Reed said he is only one member.  He asked Mr. Reed if 
rather than waiting for the next meeting is it possible to meet 
earlier.  Councilman Thornton said it seems to him if that is 
the issue then it can be resolved very easily, but again he 
recalls distinctly hearing about wrapping the fascia as opposed 
to replacing the wood and he was concerned about it as well.  He 
said if that is not the case then he thinks this can be resolved 
and keep the architecture pretty much the same. 
 
 Mr. Weaverling said so he has to wait and go back to them 
again – is that what you are saying?  He said he is appealing 
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this now and he thought the decision would be made tonight.  Mr. 
Weaverling said he has a contractor who is waiting to finish. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork stated he is trying to respect the Historic 
Review Board and he thinks they may have come to a different 
conclusion had they had this clarified, but the Council does 
have the authority, if they are satisfied with the explanation 
that that’s the way it is going to be and you are satisfied that 
would be okay then Council has the right to approve that 
tonight, and it would not have to go back before the Historic 
Review Board. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated that she does not want to take 
anything away from the Historic Review Board – that is what we 
have them for, but doesn’t the Ordinance also read about 
hardships.  She said she wanted to ask – that was a little vague 
to her; when she read the Ordinance and it talked about 
hardships but it does not actually say or define it. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said basically what the Ordinance did – and he 
thinks the Historic Review Board did this – they try to balance 
the economic considerations of the homeowner and also balance 
trying to preserve the historical integrity of the building.  He 
said the economic impact is definitely a factor that both the 
Board and the Council can take into consideration in making a 
decision.  Mr. Jaywork said there are other things in here about 
the purpose of the Ordinance – it is to encourage the 
restoration and rehabilitation of structures, enhance the 
attractiveness of the Preservation Overlay District, discourage 
neglect, maintain and improve property values, and spur new 
investment and reinvestment.  He said when he read that he took 
away from that if you are too stringent then it is going to have 
a negative effect because people will not want to invest at all 
because it is economically too difficult to restore a building.  
Mr. Jaywork said he thinks the Ordinance tries to do a balancing 
act. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if the point of contention here is 
whether or not aluminum is used, or is it that aluminum is used 
over top of good wood as opposed to rotten wood.  He said what 
he understood was that what Mr. Weaverling wants to do is get 
rid of the rotten wood that is there now, put new wood up, wrap 
it with the aluminum, and then put up the moldings, etc… - is 
that correct – there is no problem with the aluminum as long…  
Mr. Reed stated he did, but he is only one vote.  He said he 
does not think you should wrap wood with aluminum.  Councilman 
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DeFeo said if Mr. Weaverling goes back to the Historic Review 
Board he could still be up against the same problem - which is 
the Board does not want aluminum used.  Mr. Reed said he thinks 
that since Mr. Weaverling is going through all of the trouble to 
reproduce this material, he is going to pull the rotten wood 
down – why not use some of that material to put back up there 
and be done with it.  Mr. Weaverling said because that stuff 
will still have to be repainted in years to come and he does not 
want to have to worry about doing that, unless Mr. Reed wants to 
go up there and paint it for him in five to ten years.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Weaverling was able to 
continue working, or is this part of it holding him up.  Mr. 
Weaverling said they are working on the painting – yes, on the 
lower sections, but he wants to get the upper stuff done before 
the lower stuff so that way nothing falls down on the new paint.  
He said they have started sanding and scraping but they have not 
started painting yet.  Mr. Weaverling said hopefully they will 
start soon because they are trying to get this done.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked Mr. Reed when he thinks the Board could hold a 
meeting.  Mr. Hugg stated this would have to be advertised so it 
would have to be at least one week.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. 
Weaverling if he could work with that.  Mr. Weaverling stated he 
is supposed to go on vacation next week so – he was hoping to 
get an answer tonight being they paid for an appeal and he 
thought it was supposed to be decided tonight.  He said he does 
not want to pressure anybody but – they did not know about last 
month’s meeting so they are behind as it is. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said when he read the minutes, he thought one 
of the concerns was that Mr. Weaverling was going to take this 
old wood that had all of these nice architectural features on it 
and he was just going to wrap it and hide all of that.  Mr. 
Weaverling said it is the upper fascias – he said he had a 
picture.  He showed the picture to the Council.  
 
 Virginia Stanley came forward to speak.  Ms. Stanley said 
she was not at the last Historical Review Board meeting but she 
did get a copy of the minutes.  She said nothing in the minutes 
said anything about rotten wood.  Ms. Stanley said the concern 
is not about the rotten wood – the concern is Mr. Reed asked if 
it was composite material and that he would rather not see 
aluminum used.  She said Ms. Mattson made the motion to deny the 
application for 25 West Mount Vernon Street because the 
application is for wrapping the upper fascia in aluminum.  Ms. 
Stanley said if Council denies their request tonight they are 
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going to be back here in a couple weeks because they are going 
to say no because it is still aluminum.  She said nothing is 
said about rotten wood – that is not the concern.  Ms. Stanley 
said the whole concern is that they are using aluminum and she 
is just asking Council to please make a decision this evening. 
 
 Councilman Raynor stated he hated to get involved in this, 
but made the motion to approve the application appeal of Mr. 
Weaverling and Ms. Stanley for 25 West Mount Vernon Street.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said we have a Historic Review Board 
for a purpose and they take their charge very seriously because 
most of them have either lived in a historic home or own a 
historic home.  He said they recognize the value of preserving 
historic houses.  Councilman Thornton said he understands that 
this particular house is an investment property and probably 
does not have the same feeling to the owners as perhaps someone 
that lived in the house.  He said the Historic Review Board 
looked at what was going on the house and discussion ensued 
about decorative features and so forth, and they are perfectly 
acceptable to use faux wood because it is not going to rot, and 
it is going to resemble the original architecture of that fine 
Victorian home.  Councilman Thornton said he is saying all of 
this because aluminum and old houses in his opinion do not mix.  
He said if we do not abide by the recommendations of the 
Historic Review Board which he thinks deliberates very 
consciously in every case then he thinks Council is doing them a 
disservice.  Councilman Thornton said he thinks Council needs to 
– even though it is an inconvenience – he would certainly 
endorse taking it back to the Board and if we are going to 
replace the wood then it can certainly be replaced with 
composite wood and not need to be painted nor wrapped in 
aluminum. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this is one of the ones that are very 
difficult because you see it both ways.  She said one of her 
concerns is of course we want to keep the historic integrity of 
the Town, but are we going to do that at a cost of driving 
people out.  Mayor Stombaugh said there has to be a two way 
street here and if we want to bring people into the Town, and if 
we want people to come in and improve these properties, we 
cannot make it so prohibitive to them that they cannot do it.  
She said Mr. Weaverling’s case – she does not know what happened 
when they bought it - why they were not advised that it was in 
the Historic District – we are trying to make sure that things 
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like that do not happen again.  Mayor Stombaugh said there is a 
motion on the floor and a second – is there any further 
discussion.  There was none. 
 
 Motion failed with Councilmen DeFeo, and Raynor voting for, 
and Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman White, Councilmen Evans, and 
Thornton voting against. 
 
 Mr. Weaverling said so he goes back to the Board and he has 
to appeal it again?  Mayor Stombaugh said unfortunately.  Mr. 
Weaverling said then next time does he bring his lawyer?  Mayor 
Stombaugh told Mr. Weaverling that is up to him.  Mr. Weaverling 
said if you read the National Historical Society it is not to – 
he is pretty sure it says in there – nothing to cause the 
homeowner undue expenses.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Town’s 
Ordinance basically says that it is not to cause hardship.  Mr. 
Weaverling said they paid twice as much for the roof that they 
wanted, he is paying more money because of the colors of paint 
that they wanted, and all he wants to do is wrap the upper 
section – just the fascia boards – and put this architectural 
millwork on there so he does not have to go back up there and 
paint anything again.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Weaverling if 
there was anything else that he could do.  Mr. Weaverling said 
he could go up there and paint in another couple years and keep 
doing that; whereas if he does it with the composite and the 
aluminum he does not have to.  He said he is trying to work with 
them – all of the colors, the roof, and everything else, so now 
Council just told him no. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated Council did not tell him no, they 
told him that the Historic District Review Board is in place for 
a reason.  She said Council cannot keep taking away from the 
Board – that is what they are there for. 
 
 Mr. Weaverling said they are also supposed to give people 
money, but they don’t.  Mayor Stombaugh said they are hoping 
that Mr. Weaverling will be able to work things out and come to 
an agreement with the Board.  She said if Mr. Weaverling comes 
back to Council the next time then there will be a final 
agreement and that is it. 
 
 Commissioner Raynor said the reason he put the motion on 
the floor is because not too long ago Council had a gentleman 
from South Street come in and it was a window situation and 
Council took a stance there.  He said he thinks Council ought to 
stick with one thing and if the Mayor wants the Review Boards 
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decisions to be final, so be it.  Councilman Raynor said he used 
to live two doors away from this property – he used to live in a 
historic house in Town.  He said he understands both sides 
really.   

 
B. Results of 2009 First Quarterly Appeals Day – Mr. Hugg said 
at Council’s last meeting Council was presented with the minutes 
of the Assessment Appeals held on July 6, 2009.  He said since 
Council had only gotten that information that evening Council 
asked that it be tabled until tonight.  Mr. Hugg said he did 
make sure that earlier Council received the adjustments that 
were made by the Council and the Assessors at the Appeal 
Hearing.  He asks that Council go ahead and approve the spring 
assessment so we can go ahead and mail the supplemental tax 
bills for these properties. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the first 
quarterly spring assessment.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Thornton.  Councilman Thornton stated he wanted to clarify that 
the approval is with the adjustments made at the Appeal Hearing.  
Councilwoman White and Councilman Thornton both agreed that was 
the intent of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   

 
C. Appointments to Ethics Commission 

1. David Pleasanton – 2 year term expired June 2009 – 
Mayor Stombaugh said this needs to remain tabled for one 
more meeting. 

 
D. Second Reading: Ord. No. 004-09, Chapter 42, Offenses and 
Miscellaneous Provisions ref. Sex Offender Ordinance – 
Councilwoman White stated she would like to make the motion to 
strike (f), waive the second reading, and consider this the 
third and final reading.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Thornton. 
 

Chief Baldwin stated Detective Sgt. Burris is here this 
evening and he has a map to show Council exactly what the 
affected areas would be in Town.  He said as far as the deletion 
of section (f) – he has discussed this and Detective Burris kind 
of taking the lead for us as far as getting this written and he 
appreciates the help they received from Mr. Jaywork’s office, 
and he reviewed this with Councilman Thornton also.  Chief 
Baldwin said he believes the deletion of section (f) would 
probably be the easiest way to clean this up and not have that 
issue as a concern for the future.  He said Detective Burris 
does have that map if Council wants to see it.   
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Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to see it and she 

passed the gavel to the Vice-Mayor.  She said she has a concern.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked why it is limited to schools.  She said we 
have daycares and playgrounds…  Chief Baldwin said they tried 
this before and as he indicated the last time this is the second 
time they have brought this issue before Council.  He said the 
impression he had the first time was that Council thought it was 
overly broad, and he knows Mr. Jaywork’s office had a concern 
that when it was finished there would not be anyplace left in 
Town for any sex offenders to live.  Chief Baldwin said as a 
chief of police he thinks that is fine, but he also knows just 
as a practical point - and he thinks Mr. Jaywork’s issue was - 
that it would probably be found unconstitutional if we did not 
leave a substantial portion of the Town available for sex 
offenders to live in.  He said what they are trying to do is 
protect children as best they can.  Chief Baldwin said the 
problem with daycare centers is that there are a number of them 
in Town and they have not mapped what the Town would look like 
if they were included this time.  He said the last time they did 
that and again there were very little places left in Town for 
sex offenders to actually reside in.  Chief Baldwin said another 
issue they have had is that daycare centers tend open and shut 
much more rapidly, obviously, than schools do.  He said in 
summation the concern would be that we would end up with another 
overly broad ordinance that could be stuck down as 
unconstitutional, and he is not sure that – again from the sense 
that he had from when we tried this before - that Council really 
wants to create a situation where there is no place in Town for 
sex offenders to live.  Chief Baldwin said what they are trying 
to do is to say very clearly that we are concerned about our 
children and we do want to protect them, and he thinks that this 
is a fairly good middle of the road compromise to accomplish 
that. 

 
Councilwoman White said doesn’t the State have daycares in 

theirs.  Chief Baldwin said our ordinance mirrors the State 
ordinance with the exception that we have increased the distance 
from schools from 500 feet to 1,000 feet – we have doubled the 
distance of the prohibited zone.  He said all of our 
definitions, and the wording of our ordinance all mirror the 
State ordinance. 

 
Detective Burris came forward and showed the map to Council 

and the audience.   
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Mr. Jaywork said Ms. Schrader from his office was almost 
exclusively involved in drafting the original as well as this 
most recent version.  He said he just spoke with her and she 
concurs that it would probably clean things up a little if 
paragraph (f) is stricken.  Mr. Jaywork said it is also his 
understanding from her that in fact the Town Ordinance does 
track the State Code and that is why we took out a lot of things 
that were in the other draft because of the over broadness.  He 
said she indicated there has been a kind of a shift in judicial 
opinions recently about these types of ordinances - that they 
are really restrictive in the sense that there is no place for 
these people to live.  Mr. Jaywork said there was a segment on 
CNN not too many days ago about a place – he thinks in 
California – where all sex offenders are living under a bridge 
because there is no place in the city where they can live, and 
they have a lawsuit against the city now.  He said this would 
certainly be a good first strong step, and in a year from now 
see how things go and if need be try to expand a little bit – be 
a little more selective in what we expanded to.  

 
Mayor Stombaugh said at some point in time she would like 

to see if the map could be marked to show exactly where the 
parks would be and as many of the daycares as possible – a lot 
of them may fall into that area already. 

 
Detective Burris said a lot of them would, but as Chief 

Baldwin said a lot of daycares come and go – sometimes within 
two or three months.  He said you have home daycares that are 
licensed daycares and if one pops up it is going to be 
grandfathered by this ordinance anyway.  Detective Burris said 
he thinks daycares would be more of a logistical problem than 
you could imagine, and the State does not include daycares, only 
schools. 

 
Councilman Thornton said the State does not define daycares 

as schools which is the difference.  Detective Burris said the 
definition of a school is ‘the primary purpose of educating 
children under the age of 16’.  Councilman Thornton said one 
thing is that with respect to daycares there are more controls 
from adults with daycares – children are not walking to daycare 
by themselves.  He said the other thing he would suggest we do 
in the adoption of this ordinance, if Council so chose to do 
that, would be to include the current map as part of the 
ordinance as we adopt it because it clearly defines where the 
parameters would be at the moment.  Councilman Thornton said of 
course it would be open to change later on, but he thinks it is 
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important to indicate that we have mapped out where those 
boundaries would be. 

 
Councilwoman White stated she would amend her motion to 

include the map.  Detective Burris stated that for the record 
this map may not be to scale.  Councilwoman White said it is an 
approximate map. 

 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Mr. Jaywork said just as a word of caution in the future – 

he will let it go by this time – we are supposed to do at least 
a super majority vote to go to the third reading - it should be 
a separate vote.  He said this vote was unanimous.  Mr. Jaywork 
said the whole point is that the skip to the third reading 
requires a super majority vote, but he sensed there was going to 
be a unanimous vote this time so he did not raise the issue.  
       

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Results of Bid Opening – Glenwood Development Water 
Services Replacement – Mr. Hugg said in Council’s packets are 
the results of the bid opening.  He said this is the third 
federal stimulus funded project that we have opened bids on.  
Mr. Hugg said it continues to amaze him that we will have 12, 
15, 17 contractors show up and only a small number of them bid.  
He said as Council can see the first and second bidders were 
considerably below the price of the third bidder.  Mr. Hugg said 
this price is also about 40 percent below the engineer’s 
estimate.  He said not only are we getting an exceptionally good 
price, but also a company that has done a lot of work in the 
Smyrna area.  Mr. Hugg said based on the recommendation of our 
engineers he is recommending to Council that we award the 
Glenwood Water Services Replacement Project to Kent Construction 
Company in the amount of $276,857.00. 
 

Councilman Evans made the motion to approve the Glenwood 
water replacement project and bid it to Kent Construction.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton. 

 
Councilman Evans said since we have awarded this bid – is 

there any way that the Town can either send these people out in 
Glenwood - because every time he goes out in Glenwood he gets 
stung by a hornets nest.  He said they want to know how far the 
Town is coming up to the house, and are they going to replace 
the same dirt they remove.  He said he keeps telling them that 
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whatever is taken out will be put back.  Councilman Evans said 
the people are telling him that no one from the Town has come 
out and talked to them and told them what is going to be done.   

 
Mr. Hugg said they have been contacted by the Town’s 

Engineer, but he understands that they may not consider that the 
same as somebody from the Town.  He said basically we are 
replacing the water service in the street, and unless the items 
that are being replaced are new, the curb stop…  Daryl Jester, 
Director of Public Works stated basically they will be replacing 
from the main to within five feet of the house. 

 
Councilman Evans asked if he is right by telling some of 

these people that have questioned him about it that if they have 
had new water and new sewer lines put in from the curb to their 
house there is nothing the Town will do – they will not replace 
it.  Mr. Jester said it will be replaced unless the property 
owner tells them not to.  He said letters were sent to the 
property owners and they needed to check whether or not they 
want the work done.  Councilman Evans said on School Lane there 
are about six houses that have already had the new water and 
sewer lines put in, and there is one property on Paul Drive.  He 
said if the property owner took the money out of their own 
pocket to do it there is no need for the Town to even bother 
with it.  Mr. Jester said if the homeowner has already had it 
done all they need to do is let us know, we will not do it - we 
will stop at the curb stop.  Councilman Evans said he just 
wishes that someone from the Town would go out there door to 
door and explain to these people what is going on. 

 
Motion carried unanimously. 

  
B. Annexation Request – Resolution to Set Legislative Fact 
Finding Hearing and to Consider Zoning Designation, 13 North 
Howard Street, Faust (October 5, 2009 at 7:15 p.m.) - Mr. Hugg 
said Council has in their packets the resolution as well as the 
petition for annexation which is accordance with our new 
annexation requirements that we adopted effective in January.  
He said this is a small property that is among other things 
experiencing a failing septic system.  Mr. Hugg said it is 
contiguous on one side with two other properties that were 
annexed into the Town in 1995 and it is in an area that can be 
adequately served Town utilities.  He said the action before 
Council is to set the fact finding hearing which would be 
scheduled for October 5, 2009 at 7:15 p.m.   
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Councilwoman White made the motion to set the legislative 
fact finding hearing and to consider the zoning designation of 
Residential R-2 for 13 North Howard Street for October 5, 2009 
at 7:15 p.m.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked what the property was zoned 

currently.  Mr. Hugg said probably whatever Kent County’s basic 
residential zoning is. 

 
Chief Baldwin asked if there was some way that we can look 

at neighboring properties and try to get in more than one 
property at a time.  He said we continue to have this problem – 
he said there are two properties contiguous with this property 
so maybe it is not quite so bad, but when you get one because of 
a failing septic system that wants in there may be more right in 
that area that would also like to do the same.  Chief Baldwin 
said the bigger chunk we take in the easier we make it for your 
police department as far as identifying what properties are in 
Town and what properties are out of Town.   

 
Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee 

made a recommendation before March that a lot of these areas be 
sent letters of invitation.  She said there was a lady that said 
why would these people want to annex into Town – well if their 
sewer and water is not failing – there are over 10,000 people 
that live in Smyrna now and they all live here for a reason so 
she is sure there are a lot of other people out there that would 
not mind.  Mayor Stombaugh said there are also some people that 
do not want to. 

 
Chief Baldwin said an annexation initiative by the Town a 

number of years ago failed because residents of this area got 
together and objected to it.  He said in this situation we have 
someone who wants to come into Town that probably could affect 
neighbors in the area – it might be an opportune time.  Chief 
Baldwin said he certainly is not against bringing this residence 
into Town if that is what they want.  He said he would just like 
to see us see if we can’t get more than just one at a time. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh said that actually was a recommendation 

from the Business Development Committee. 
 
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Stombaugh stated that she has been against 

annexations of new properties into the Town, but this is a 
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property that already exists and it is not something that is 
going to cause an added impact on the Town because it is already 
there.  She said they are already using our streets and schools 
so that is the reason she is voting for this. 

 
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
  There was none. 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
A. Executive Session to consider a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name(s), Competency, and Abilities of Individual Employee(s) 
Will be Discussed;  
B. Discussion of an Individual Citizen’s Qualifications to 
Hold a Job (29 Del.C. 10004[b][1]) – Mayor Stombaugh asked for a 
motion to go into executive session to consider a personnel 
matter in which the name(s), competency, and abilities of 
individual employee(s) will be discussed; and discussion of an 
individual citizen’s qualifications to hold a job (29 Del.C. 
10004[b][1]).   
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to go into executive 
session at 8:39 p.m.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton 
and carried unanimously. 
 
 Council came out of executive session at 9:24 p.m. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Evans.  Meeting was adjourned at          
9:24 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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